



NOTICE OF 2014 SPRING MEETING

DATE: Thursday, May 8, 2014

TIME: Social Hour: 6:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. (Cash Bar)

MEETING : 7:00 - 9:00.

PLACE: RA Centre, Courtside B, 2451 Riverside Drive, Ottawa (613 733 5100)

AGENDA

7:05 1. Opening: President John McDonald will introduce the Executive

John welcomed all in attendance and explained the purpose of the Spring Meeting. It is an informal information meeting with many topics to help jump-start the summer season. It is also an opportunity to pay memberships for this year and to purchase some of Rob Perrins' donated aerial photography the proceeds from which go directly to the Association. Louise Poulin is handling the photo orders. mercierpoulin@hotmail.com is the contact. Thanks to Rob Perrins.

On May 2, John McDonald, President of the Lake Association, Scott Duncan, VP and member of the Environment Committee and Jane Barton, Chair of the Environment Committee, met with the Mayor of La Pêche, Robert Bussière and Marcel Marchildon, Director Urbanism and the Environment. The purpose of the meeting was to exchange information, address specific issues pertaining to the environment, and to reinforce the close relationship that the Association and the municipal government have benefited from through the years. John was impressed with the Mayor's concern for the health of the community and of the lake. John stressed that this is a long term relationship that is crucial to maintain if the lake community is to maintain the support of the municipality. A summary of the highlights of the meeting are available on the Association web site. The Mayor relayed to the Association that we are all welcome at municipal events with a number of the events being held through the Summer months. A follow-up meeting will be held with the Mayor in mid-July.

John was pleased to announce that the Association's ownership of the clubhouse site and the regatta site had been officially reflected in the appropriate documentation. John McDonald, Gaye Moffett, and Alison Jones worked hard on this issue.

John called for a motion to approve the Spring Meeting Agenda
Don Lillico moved and Nancy Grenier seconded the motion. The agenda was approved.

Officers of the Association, confirmed since the Fall AGM:
President John McDonald

VP Scott Duncan
Treasurer Louise Poulin
Secretary Stephen Hoogenraad

Directors
Jane Barton Environment
Gina Holmes Membership
Sarah Humphrey Communication and logo
Alison Jones History
Steve Kulba Regatta
Jen Lahey History
Will Lockhart History
Christine McClelland Environment
Gaye Moffett Clubhouse and History

Special thanks to:
Paul Hays Website
Bruno Lobrichon Translations

Anyone is welcome to join the board of directors

7:20 2. Memorial Announcements (John McDonald)
Charlie Hurst
Mary-Ellen Morris
Jackie Coudrieau.

7:21 3. Invited guest speaker: Jacqueline Lambert-Madore
Sent her regrets

7:22 4. Treasurer's Report (Louise Poulin)
A summary of the Association's Financial Transactions was provided as a handout to members by Louise.

The closing balance is 9252.00.

A question about Clubhouse costs for taxes was answered by Hilary Casey who pointed out that the summary provided by Louise only describes all money coming in and out of the Association. Details, including specific expenses for the clubhouse would be made available at the AGM.

Hilary briefly explained the challenges of sorting out the donations for the clubhouse and how the executive had decided to pay the cost of the insurance.

7:25 5. Environment

Water quality sampling initiatives (Jane Barton)
Phosphorus levels of the lake are somewhat high possibly as a result of the fact that the lake supports over 400 cottages and that their septic systems and the use of fertilizers and phosphate products are

bound to end up in the lake eventually. This year's high water levels could also be contributing to higher phosphorus levels.

In November volunteers did whole column samples; the concern was expressed that we could have blue green algae if we have another hot summer like the last two.

Meeting with the Mayor (see earlier item):

Lots of septic inspections have been done, but there are still many that haven't been done. The Mayor and Marcel Marchildon promised to have a report on the progress being made by the municipality at the next meeting between the mayor and the Association in July. Jane explained that a by law on protection of the shoreline is under development.

A workshop may be held again about shoreline revegetation.

Because part of our lake is in Low, we are able to participate in an initiative with lake associations north of us. At the meeting Jane attended there was discussion concerning Lac Heeney which is similar to our lake's geology; both have a marble base, are about the same size and have an abundance of calcium. The fish farm there wrecked the lake, and the lake association has done studies to improve the quality of the lake after taking the government to court. They are trying to restore the lake using iron to remove high levels of phosphorus created as a result of fish farm activity.

There was a question from the floor about the septic fields on our lake and if they are all up to date. Jane responded that we'll have to wait on the Mayor's report in July.

Most of the inspections have been completed in Low and most are conforming.

Weed management (Scott Duncan)

Scott summarized the milfoil issue based on the presentation he delivered in the fall. There are weed mats proliferating on the lake. There are several options to tackle the issue.

One is the Burlap Mat system used at Lac Pemichangan.

Another is to do major cuttings around the lake. This is the most promising technique for which some lakes such as Notre Dame have had considerable experience.

The Association bought two chevron-shaped cutters and there is also a mechanized cutter available that belongs to Danny Sivyer. A permit for the use of the mechanized cutter was expedited by the mayor.

In harvesting milfoil all of the cuttings need to be removed since they will reroot quickly if the cuttings are left in the water. Crews are needed to cut and remove the weeds; one boat, one driver, one or two throwers, one raft, and 2 people with pond skimmers to pick up the weeds and take them to shore to be composted.

An important place to cut weeds is in the high traffic areas where weeds are cut by propellers and spread across the given area of the lake. His suggestion is that a given team agree to cut weeds in their area and then to cut weeds in a public area. The weeds need to be cut 6 feet down.

Scott proposes at some point in late June that some volunteers get together to learn how to do the harvesting at which point they would serve as leaders in their respective areas of the lake.

Bryce Moir cautioned that the work involved could be considerable.

Paul Hays asked where the weeds would be composted, Scott hopes that we can use composters. Rob Perrins plans to perhaps put down burlap at a boat ramp where there is a great deal of risk because of all the propellers cutting weeds.

There was concern expressed by Janet Bax about the impact his proposal could have on eggs being laid by fish.

A permit for the burlap would need to be worked out.

Water levels (Scott Duncan)

Lively discussion on the listserve about the levels of water in the lake. Most agree it is high, probably 3 to 4 inches higher than last year.

One of the issues is the amount of junk in the outlet. Municipalities didn't want to get involved until the end of spring flooding in July.

Scott thinks we need to clean out the obstructions; especially man made ones.

Jane pointed out that we need a clear inlet and outlet so that our lake is properly flushed out.

Probably, like Lac Heeney, it takes around 6 years to flush out. The flushing process is important in helping to clear phosphates from the lake.

The water level is too high to clean up right now ; should be done after a discussion about what is safe.

There was a proposal from the floor to get professionals to clear out the outlet.

Low - cost of \$1000 to clear it out and it is the municipality's responsibility.

Some suggestions from the floor that the Association not do anything except lobby the municipality.

Question from Ron Crook about what the end result would be of clearing the outlet;

Scott – the ideal to just clear the mouth of the creek.

Bob Crook made the analogy of the lake as a bath tub and he doesn't want to pull the plug.

There could even be an issue of liability if things change downstream from the outlet.

There was also some discussion of acquiring a boom to collect debris before it gets caught in the outlet.

There were some comments about improvements in the inflow since last year due to clearing of debris in the inlet and how that could be impacting the high water levels.

Some questions:

Should the Executive look into a debris boom? or municipal involvement in Low?

Motion proposed by John McDonald to approach Low and discuss the issue of water flow in the outlet and the municipality's role in removing any obstructions;

Seconded by Don Lillico and passed.

No motion on the boom idea; the Executive will look into it.

8:17 6. Clubhouse (Gaye Moffett)

Gaye Moffett was absent. John McDonald presented. John made the comment that Clubhouse Bingos have a heritage dating back to 1948. The big news is that there will be a Casino night this year on the Saturday of the Regatta. This would represent an important historical event being revived. Gaye has organized several tables to be run by a company made up of former casino employees. It should be a great night.

Gaye will be looking for volunteers soon for this year's bingos.

There was a mention of expanding the use of the clubhouse and making improvements to the building. Great progress is being made on the 1961 photo; Gaye is still trying to fill in some of the names of the kids who are as yet unidentified.

8:22 7. History Committee (Will Lockhart)

Will Lockhart was absent. John McDonald reported on the continued growth of the website history section. It is a treasure trove of historical information. Members are encouraged to continue contributing oral histories, photos, and stories.

8:25 8. Regatta/Community Day (Steve Kulba)

Steve Kulba is the chairman again this year. He plans on having \$2000 in raffle prizes this year. Kids are going to run the canteen this year. The plan is for a Saturday regatta with Sunday as a rain day or Monday if need be.

Steve plans on fixing the angle for boarding the Association dock. It has deteriorated over the years and with the new dock, the ramp needs to be brought up to par.

Bags of composted Eurasian Milfoil to be included in the raffle prizes!!.

Jacqueline Lambert-Madore to be present this year, with maybes from the fire department and the Mayor of La Peche.

8:28 9. Membership (Gina Holmes)

The Membership portfolio is transitioning from John McDonald to Gina Holmes. Gina introduced herself to the meeting.

At this point there were some questions about the Clubhouse and the possibility of selling it if it can't pay its' own way. The issue was brought up by Francine Carriere. John McDonald responded that the issue would be brought up at the AGM.

8:45 10. Communications (Sarah Humphrey)

Sarah Humphrey was not present so John reported. The Lake newsletters to start up soon. Sarah will also be working on selling logo items.

Some of the ideas that have come out of communications discussions include possible events for the Clubhouse. These include:

Garage Sale

Yoga

First Aid

Sewing

Crafts Morning

One suggestion was to have a dock sale - similar to a garage sale where items would be presented for sale on the docks of participating cottagers

9:00 Adjournment

Paul Hays introduced a motion for adjournment and Hilary Casey seconded it. The Motion passed.



AVIS DE RÉUNION DE PRINTEMPS 2014

DATE : Jeudi 8 mai 2014

HEURE : ACTIVITÉ SOCIALE : 18 h à 9 h (Bar payant)

RÉUNION : 19 h – 21 h

LIEU :Centre RA, Courtside B, 2451, promenade Riverside, Ottawa (613 733 5100)

ORDRE DU JOUR

19 h 051. Ouverture : Le président, John McDonald, présente l'exécutif.

John souhaite la bienvenue à toutes les personnes présentes et explique le but de la réunion de printemps. Il s'agit d'une réunion informelle de discussion de nombreux sujets pour aider à amorcer la belle saison. C'est aussi l'occasion de payer les cotisations pour l'année et d'acheter des photographies aériennes données par Rob Perrins dont le produit de la vente est directement versé à l'Association. Louise Poulin prend les commandes. Contactez-la à mercierpoulin@hotmail.com. Merci à Rob Perrins.

Le 2 mai, John McDonald, président de l'Association du Lac, Scott Duncan, vice-président et membre du Comité de l'environnement, et Jane Barton, présidente de ce même comité, ont rencontré le maire de La Pêche, Robert Bussière, et Marcel Marchildon, directeur de l'urbanisme et de l'environnement. La réunion avait pour but d'échanger des informations, de discuter de questions spécifiques en matière d'environnement, et de renforcer le lien étroit dont bénéficient l'Association et l'administration municipale depuis de nombreuses années. John a été impressionné par la préoccupation du maire quant à la santé de la communauté et du lac. John mentionne que ce lien qui dure depuis longtemps est crucial si la communauté du lac veut garder le soutien de la municipalité. Le résumé des faits saillants de la réunion est affiché sur le site Web de l'Association. Le maire déclare aux membres de l'Association qu'ils sont tous les bienvenus aux activités municipales dont un certain nombre auront lieu pendant les mois d'été. Une réunion de suivi se tiendra avec le maire à la mi-juillet.

John est heureux d'annoncer la reconnaissance officielle des titres fonciers du Clubhouse et du site des régates de l'Association dans les documents appropriés. John McDonald, Gaye Moffett et Alison Jones ont travaillé fort sur cette question.

John demande une motion pour adopter l'ordre du jour de la réunion.

Don Lillico en propose une et Nancy Grenier l'appuie. L'ordre du jour est adopté.

Voici les officiers de l'Association, confirmés depuis l'AGA de l'automne :

Président : John McDonald

V.-P. : Scott Duncan

Trésorière : Louise Poulin

Secrétaire : Stephen Hoogenraad

Administrateurs

Jane Barton - Environnement

Gina Holmes - Adhésions

Sarah Humphrey - Communications et marchandises

Alison Jones - Histoire
Steve Kulba - Régate
Jen Lahey - Histoire
Will Lockhart - Histoire
Christine McClelland - Environnement
Gaye Moffett - Clubhouse et Histoire

Un merci tout special à :
Paul Hays - Site Web
Bruno Lobrichon - Traductions

Toute personne est invitée à se joindre au Conseil d'administration.

7 h 20 2. **Avis de décès** (John McDonald)

Charlie Hurst
Mary-Ellen Morris
Jackie Coudrieau.

7 h 21 3. **Conférencière invitée** : Jacqueline Lambert-Madore
Regrette de ne pas être présente.

7 h 22 4. **Rapport de la trésorière** (Louise Poulin)

Louise distribue aux membres un résumé des transactions financières de l'Association.
Le solde de clôture est de 9252,00 \$.

Hilary Casey répond à une question sur les coûts du Clubhouse pour impôts en faisant remarquer que le résumé fourni par Louise ne donne que l'ensemble des recettes et dépenses de l'Association. Un état détaillé, comprenant les dépenses spécifiques au Clubhouse, sera présenté à l'AGA.

Hilary explique brièvement les défis que représente le fait de déterminer le montant des dons affectés au Clubhouse et comment l'exécutif a décidé de payer les primes d'assurance.

7 h 25 5. **Environnement**

Initiatives de prélèvements d'eau pour tester la qualité de l'eau (Jane Barton)

Les niveaux de phosphore du lac sont quelque peu élevés sans doute à cause du fait que le lac supporte les systèmes septiques de plus de 400 chalets et résidences et l'utilisation d'engrais et de produits de phosphate qui se retrouveront éventuellement dans le lac. Les niveaux d'eau élevés de cette année pourraient aussi contribuer à des niveaux élevés de phosphore.

En novembre des bénévoles ont prélevé des échantillons en colonnes; des inquiétudes sont exprimées relativement au fait que le lac pourrait être infesté par des algues bleu-vert si nous avons un autre été chaud comme les deux derniers.

Réunion avec le maire (voir ci-dessus) :

De nombreuses inspections de systèmes septiques ont été faites mais il en reste encore beaucoup à faire. Le maire et Marcel Marchildon ont promis de publier un rapport sur l'état d'avancement des

travaux accomplis par la Municipalité à la prochaine réunion entre le maire et l'Association, en juillet. Jane explique qu'un règlement sur la protection des rives est en cours d'élaboration. Un atelier sur la revégétalisation des rives aura peut-être lieu à nouveau.

Étant donné qu'une partie de notre lac se trouve à Low, nous pouvons participer à une initiative avec des associations de lacs situés au nord du nôtre. À la réunion à laquelle a assisté Jane, il y a eu une discussion sur le lac Heeney dont la géologie est semblable à celle de notre lac; tous deux ont une base de marbre, ils sont de la même taille et ont du calcium en abondance. La ferme piscicole a beaucoup nui au lac, et l'association de ce lac a effectué des études pour améliorer la qualité de l'eau du lac après avoir traîné le gouvernement en justice. Ils essayent de restaurer le lac en utilisant du fer pour faire disparaître les concentrations élevées de phosphore résultant des activités de la ferme piscicole.

Un membre pose une question sur les champs d'épuration aux abords de notre lac à savoir s'ils sont tous réglementaires. Jane répond qu'il faudra attendre la publication du rapport du maire en juillet. La plupart des inspections ont été effectuées à Low et elles sont en grande majorité conformes.

Gestion des mauvaises herbes (Scott Duncan)

Scott résume la question du myriophylle en épi à la suite de la présentation qu'il a faite à l'automne. Des tapis de végétation prolifèrent sur le lac. Plusieurs options pour régler le problème se présentent.

La première est le système de toiles de jute utilisé au lac Pemichangan.

La seconde consiste à faire des coupes multiples sur le lac. C'est la technique la plus prometteuse avec laquelle des lacs tels que le lac Notre-Dame ont acquis beaucoup d'expérience.

L'Association a acheté deux récolteuses à chevrons et Danny Sivyer met à sa disposition son outil de coupe mécanique. Le maire a accéléré la délivrance d'un permis pour l'utilisation de cet outil mécanique.

Lors de la récolte du myriophylle en épi, tous les fragments doivent être ramassés étant donné qu'ils reprendront rapidement racine s'ils demeurent immergés. Des équipes doivent couper et récolter les mauvaises herbes; il faut un bateau, un pilote, un ou deux équipiers, un radeau et 2 autres personnes avec des écumeurs pour recueillir les mauvaises herbes et les rapporter sur les rives pour compostage.

Les zones très passantes sont l'endroit le plus stratégique pour la récolte des mauvaises herbes aquatiques là où ces herbes sont coupées par les hélices des embarcations à moteur et se propagent dans ces secteurs du lac. Scott Duncan suggère qu'une équipe donnée récolte les mauvaises herbes dans son propre secteur, puis dans un autre secteur public. Il faut couper les herbes jusqu'à 6 pieds de profondeur.

Scott propose aussi qu'à un moment donné, à la fin-juin, des bénévoles se réunissent pour apprendre à récolter ces herbes et que, par la suite, ils agissent à titre de responsables dans leurs secteurs respectifs du lac.

Bryce Moir prévient qu'il pourrait s'agir de travaux de longue haleine.

Paul Hays demande où aurait lieu le compostage. Scott espère que nous pourrions utiliser des composteurs.

Rob Perrins ajoute qu'on pourrait peut-être installer une toile jute aux emplacements des rampes d'accès à l'eau où les risques de propagation des mauvaises herbes sont plus grands en raison des hélices des embarcations à moteur.

Janet Bax s'inquiète de l'impact de sa proposition sur la ponte des œufs de poissons.

Il faudrait obtenir un permis pour l'installation de ces toiles de jute.

Niveaux d'eau (Scott Duncan)

Discussion animée sur la liste de destinataires courriel à propos du niveau de l'eau dans le lac. La plupart des membres conviennent qu'il est élevé, probablement 3 à 4 pouces de plus que l'an dernier. L'un des sujets abordés est la quantité de déchets présents dans la décharge du lac. Les municipalités ne voulaient pas agir avant la fin des inondations printanières, en juillet.

Scott croit que nous devrions enlever les obstructions, spécialement les obstructions artificielles.

Jane signale qu'il faut que les extrémités amont (ruisseau Motherwell) et aval (la décharge) soient propres pour que notre lac soit convenablement lessivé.

Il faut probablement, comme pour le lac Heeney, 6 années pour que l'eau de notre lac soit lessivé. Le processus de lessivage est important car il aide à débarrasser le lac des phosphates.

Le niveau de l'eau est trop élevé pour un nettoyage en ce moment; il faudrait le faire après avoir engagé une discussion sur une procédure sécuritaire.

Un membre propose d'engager des professionnels pour dégager la décharge.

Low – les coûts de dégagement de la décharge seraient de 1000 \$ mais c'est la municipalité qui en est responsable.

D'autres membres proposent que l'Association ne fasse rien sinon faire pression sur la municipalité.

Ron Crook se demande quel résultat le dégagement de la décharge permettrait d'obtenir.

Scott – l'idéal serait de ne dégager que la source du ruisseau.

Bob Crook ajoute que, par analogie, le lac pourrait être assimilé à une baignoire et qu'on ne voudrait pas enlever le bouchon.

Un problème de responsabilité pourrait même se poser si la situation en aval de la décharge évolue.

Une discussion s'ensuit sur l'acquisition d'un barrage mobile pour collecter les débris avant qu'ils obstruent la décharge.

Des membres ajoutent des commentaires sur les améliorations dans le débit entrant depuis l'an dernier en raison du nettoyage des débris à la décharge et sur l'effet que cela aurait sur les niveaux d'eau élevés.

Autres questions :

L'exécutif devrait-il se renseigner sur l'acquisition d'un barrage mobile pour recueillir les débris? Ou sur la participation de la Municipalité de Low?

John McDonald propose une motion visant à faire des démarches auprès de Low pour discuter de la problématique des débits d'eau à la décharge et de du rôle de la Municipalité dans l'enlèvement de toute obstruction.

La motion est appuyée par Don Lillico et adoptée.

Aucune motion sur la question des barrages mobiles; l'exécutif se renseignera.

8 h 17 6. Clubhouse (Gaye Moffett)

En l'absence de Gaye Moffett, John McDonald présente l'enjeu. John déclare que les bingos du Clubhouse ont débuté en 1948. La grande nouvelle est qu'il y aura une soirée de casino cette année le samedi de la régate. C'est la réactivation d'un important événement historique. Gaye a demandé à une entreprise composée d'anciens employés de casinos d'organiser plusieurs tables. Ce devrait être une soirée mémorable.

Gaye recherche des bénévoles pour les bingos de cette année.

Il est question d'utiliser davantage le Clubhouse et d'apporter des améliorations à l'édifice. De grands progrès ont été réalisés sur la photo de 1961; Gaye essaye toujours d'ajouter les noms des enfants qui n'ont pas encore été identifiés.

8 h 22 7. Comité de l'histoire (Will Lockhart)

En l'absence de Will Lockhart, John McDonald fait état de la croissance continue de la section de l'histoire du site Web. C'est une mine d'information historique. Il encourage les membres à continuer d'apporter leur contribution sous forme d'histoires orales, de photos et d'articles.

8 h 25 8. Journée de la régate/Journée communautaire (Steve Kulba)

Steve Kulba est encore président cette année. Il prévoit des prix d'une valeur de 2000 \$ pour les tirages au sort de cette année. Des enfants seront responsables de la cantine. Les activités auront lieu le samedi, ou le dimanche ou même le lundi, au besoin, en cas de pluie.

Steve prévoit de modifier l'angle de la rive pour y installer le ponton d'accostage de l'Association. La rive s'est détériorée au fil des ans et, compte tenu du nouveau ponton d'accostage, il faut que la rampe soit remise à niveau.

Des sacs de compost de myriophylle en épi sont prévus parmi les prix des tirages au sort!!..

Jacqueline Lambert-Madore devrait être présente cette année, et peut-être aussi le Service des incendies et le maire de La Pêche.

8 h 28 9. Adhésions (Gina Holmes)

John McDonald cède le dossier des Adhésions à Gina Holmes. Gina se présente aux membres.

Des questions sont alors posées à propos du Clubhouse et de la possibilité de le vendre s'il ne peut s'autofinancer. L'enjeu est soulevé par Francine Carrière. John McDonald répond que cette question figurera à l'ordre du jour de la prochaine AGA.

8 h 45 10. Communications (Sarah Humphrey)

En l'absence de Sarah Humphrey, John prend la parole. Le premier numéro du bulletin d'information du lac devrait bientôt être publié. Sarah s'occupera aussi de la vente des marchandises portant le logo de l'Association.

Certaines des idées mentionnées lors des discussions sur les communications comprennent des activités éventuelles pour le Clubhouse, notamment :

Vente de garage

Yoga

Premiers soins

Couture

Ateliers d'artisanat en matinée

L'une des suggestions portait sur une vente de ponton d'accostage, semblable à une vente de garage, mais les articles à vendre seraient présentés sur les pontons d'accostage des villégiateurs et résidents participants.

9 h Levée de séance

Paul Hays propose une motion d'ajournement qui est appuyée par Hilary Casey. La motion est adoptée.